
February 1, 2005

Kelly Killeen

Coler & Colantonio, Inc.

55 Bobala Rd. 

Holyoke, MA 01040 

RE:
Rite-Aid Site Plan Application / 365 Allen Avenue


Application #2004-0219, CBL #401 A027001 

Dear Mr. Killeen:

The Portland Planning Division has received the above referenced application and conducted a preliminary review the results of which are contained in this letter. 

As you know, a February 8, 2005 workshop with the Planning board has been scheduled.

Please be advised that the application has been found incomplete. This letter lists additional submissions, which should be made. Please also refer City Code §14-525 for a complete list of submittal requirements for all site plan applications. 

1.
Site Plan

A. The B-2 Design Guidelines and standards in §14-526 (27) of the site plan ordinance call for buildings located in the B-2 zone to meet certain design criteria including, but not limited to, the following:

i. Buildings are encouraged to be located near to the street so as to create an urban street wall.

ii. Building entrances should be oriented to the street.

iii. Windows shall be provided along the street side of buildings and shall be transparent and installed at height to allow views into the building by passersby. 

iv. Active portions of the building (eg. doors, windows, entries, window displays) shall be located adjacent to the public sidewalk to create an active presence along he sidewalk.

The proposed site plan has the Rite-Aid building near the center of the site and addresses the street with parking areas. The site plan does not, therefore, conform with the standards and guidelines of §14-526 (27). Staff recommends that the site plan be redesigned with the building sited on the Allen Avenue right-of-way. As the building addressed Allen Avenue, it should provide a sense of “front” and” entry” so as to create an active presence along the sidewalk.

B. The proposed lighting plan shows significant light trespass onto abutting properties. The lighting plan must be revised in conformance with the City’s technical standards for exterior lighting.

C. The application must demonstrate the applicant’s right, title, and interest in the property. 

D. The application must include a letter from the Department of Public Works finding adequate sewer/stormwater capacity to serve the project.

E.  The application must include a letter from the Portland Water District finding adequate potable water capacity to support the project.

F. The application should include a complete signage plan with scaled color representations of the proposed signs and their locations on the site / building.

2. Traffic

On December 20, 2004 staff provided you with comments from the City’s consulting traffic engineer. As was indicated at that time, the City will require a revised traffic study for the proposed project in order to determine the adequacy of the proposed traffic design and to determine whether additional traffic permits will be required. 

As of the date of this letter, staff has not received a revised traffic study for the proposed project. The City’s December 20, 2004 traffic comments to you were as follows:

A. As indicated previously, a revised traffic impact study will need to be prepared.  If the project generates over 100 passenger car equivalents (pce) in any peak hour, a Traffic Movement Permit will be required.  If the project generates in excess of 100 pce's, a project scoping meeting will be necessary before the study can be undertaken.

B. The City and State have recently improved the Washington Avenue/Allen Avenue intersection. The Traffic Study will need to evaluate the impact to this intersection.

C. It is unclear whether the proposed site plan accounts for the recent expansion of the Washington Avenue/Allen Avenue intersection.  The plan needs to reflect current conditions.

D. I am concerned about the location of the proposed driveway on Allen Avenue.  Some of my concerns include:

i. Vehicle queues on Allen Avenue westbound from Washington Avenue may block the proposed driveway.  Details on the 95th% queue and blockage impacts will need to be provided.  Shifting the driveway toward the east may be necessary.

ii. The location the proposed driveway as it relates to nearby driveways.  Adequate spacing will need to be provided.

E. The crosswalk should be located such that it is located close to the Allen Avenue curb line, not as proposed.  I am concerned about pedestrian visibility when crossing behind a vehicle waiting to turn onto Allen Avenue from the site.

F. The City of Portland Technical and Design Standards and Guidelines recommend a maximum driveway width of 30 feet.  The proposed driveway width exceeds this width.  Information that supports this increased width should be provided.

G. The lane circulation arrows on the site plan should be corrected.

H. The applicant should explain how left-turn movements into the site will be accommodated on Allen Avenue.  Currently a left-turn lane is provided on Allen Avenue for movements onto Washington Avenue inbound.
The applicant should also demonstrate that cueing at the proposed drive-thru will not interfere with internal vehicular circulation.

3.
Zoning

At a December 14, 2004 meeting, the City’s Zoning Administrator conveyed a number of concerns related to the proposed site plan. These concerns are summarized as follows:

A. Two different lot sizes are being used for calculations. It is important to use the correct lot size. It affects the resulting calculations.

B. The site plan, as presented, is over the maximum impervious surface allowance of 80%. Impervious surface must be reduced to 80% or less.

C. One loading bay is required by ordinance under §14-351. One loading bay is being shown on the plan but it doesn’t appear to conform to the minimum dimensional requirements of 14' x 50'.

D. The B-2 zone does not allow front yard parking of more than 10% between the building and street line. The current plan shows more than 10% parking located in the required front yard.

E. The required front yard setback appears to be a few feet beyond the maximum allowance by averaging the buildings on either side. The building would need to be positioned closer to the front property line.

4. Engineering

The City’s consulting development review engineer, Jim Seymour P.E., has reviewed the proposed plans and generated a number of questions and concerns related to stormwater treatment, drainage, utilities, and improvements in the City right of way. These comments were conveyed to you at a December 14, 2004 meeting with Mr. Seymour and me and are also summarized in a January 28, 2005 memo, which is enclosed with this letter. The project should be revised to satisfy he concerns expressed in Mr. Seymour’s memo. 

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me by phone at (207) 756-8083 or by email at ebm@portlandmaine.gov. I look forward to working with you through this review process.

Best regards,

Ethan Boxer-Macomber

Planner

CC:
Sarah Hopkins, Development Review Services Manager
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